COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

TUESDAY 

  FEBRUARY 10, 2015

CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL

INVOCATION

Public Comments

A Public Comment Registration Form is required for public testimony. A specific Agenda Item must be indicated on the form in order to speak at the Council meeting. There will be a time limit of three (3) minutes maximum allowed. Please refer to Council Rules of Order and Procedure and the Public Comment Registration Form for more information. 

Mayor Report
Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of January 13, 2015 Council meeting 
· February accounts payable
· Resources and obligations report - January

Public Works/City Recorder
· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Sewer Farm Lease
· 2015 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Agreement
Old Business
· Haines Water Compliance Project
New Business

Council/Committee Reports
The  City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442. Interpreter services will be provided to you at no charge if you need assistance. Please contact the City Hall to arrange for these services. The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved by
Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
FEBRUARY 10, 2015
 CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL
Mayor Brown opened the February 10, 2015 regular Council meeting at 6:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Dawn O'Grady, Connie Pound Lewis, Don Adcock, Katie Jones-Bedolla and Lisa Whited. John Shurtleff arrived at 6:15 pm. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Josh Proebstel.
Citizens present: Record Courier Editor Gina Perkins, Jim Aldrich and Sandy Wood. Dog Control Officer Julie Bolling and Planning Chair Richard Howe were also present.
Councilor O'Grady read the prayer.

Agenda Item No. 1 - Public Comments
No public comments
Agenda Item No. 2. - Mayor Opening Statement
Mayor Brown addressed the Council reminding them to adhere to the Council Rules and Procedures and not to interrupt when someone is speaking or giving a report. He asked everyone to write down any questions that they may have and they can be asked at the end of the report, unless the person stops and asks for questions during their report. 
Mayor Brown also commented that the Council packets were going to be much larger than they have been recently. He asked everyone to please do their homework and come to the meetings prepared. He explained that the associates in this office, which include Mayor Brown, Valerie, Josh, Julie and Richard, are the information gatherers and provide the Council with factual information. The Council needs to trust that the information has been researched and is factual.
Mayor Brown announced that Julie Bolling has been appointed as the Dog Control Officer.
Agenda Item No. 3 - Dog Control Officer Report

Dog Control Officer Julie Bolling
Dog Control Officer Julie Bolling addressed the Council stating that she was appointed as Dog Control Officer January 22, 2015. Julie explained that dog complaints will go directly to her instead of going through City Hall if possible. The City provided Julie with a cell phone where she can be reached at all times.  Julie reminded everyone that in order for her to address any dog issues a written complaint must be filed. Baker County Sheriff Deputy Travis Ash stated that he will available to be present if at any time Julie feels uncomfortable issuing a citation.  
Mayor Brown stated that he would like people to contact Julie directly with dog complaints instead of bringing them to City Hall. The City will provide Julie with business cards with her contact information.

Agenda Item No. 4 - Planning Commission Report

Planning Chair Richard Howe
Planning Chair Richard Howe addressed the Council and read into the record the Planning Commission recommendations for John Shurtleff's request to utilize the City right of way. Richard stated that it was brought to his attention that this and any Land Use Issue cannot be decided arbitrarily by the Planning Commission, but must abide by ORS. 197.763 conduct of Local Quasi-Judicial Land Use Hearing. These require public notification and specific letters sent to all parties within certain distance of the property in question. Richard suggested that the City pass an ordinance that specifically addresses undeveloped street rights of way and their use by adjacent land owners. 

Richard stated at the next Planning Commission meeting they will address the parameters for the use of the street rights of way and bring those recommendation back to the Council. The Planning Commission will also address a request for a variance by the Baker School District to place another modular building at the Haines School 3 feet from the side property boundary instead of the required 10 feet to allow for a 20 foot setback between buildings that the building inspector is requiring. 

Richard requested to attend a class for Planning which is being put on by the Department of Land Conservation and Development April 3, 2015 in Baker City, the cost is $50.00 per person. He would like as many people from Planning as possible to attend the training, which could be as many as nine people. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated the City has funds from a planning grant available for the cost of the training. Council agreed to fund the cost of the training.
Councilor Shurtleff asked if the need to adopt an ordinance for the use of the rights of way would affect his request to vacant the alley that goes through the middle of his property and dead ends. And if he could use the Ruby Street right of way to access his property until a decision can be made on the use of the rights of way.
Richard stated that he was unaware that there had been a request to vacate an alley.
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that to vacant an alley he would have to make a written request and it would have to be an ordinance that would require public meetings and property owner notification. 

Richard addressed updating the 1979 Land Use Plan. In reference to the attempt in 2012 of trying to adopt a new plan that received negative reviews from citizens and ultimately was not approved by the City, Richard expressed his intentions would be to bring the Plan up to State Codes while keeping it as simple as possible. The commission and an appointed committee will be working together as the Planning Document Committee.
Agenda Item No. 5 - Mayor Brown's Report

Mayor Meeting
Mayor Brown stated that he had attended a Mayor's Meeting recently. The Baker County Sheriff Department was also in attendance. He had a discussion with Lieutenant Travis Ash about some of the City's issues. The Sheriff's Department is available if the City needs assistance and is also a  resource for the City if information is needed concerning the actual laws.  

Past Due Accounts

In the last month the City has received over $2,000 in past due utilities. The City has made arrangements with customers with past due accounts to pay the current months bill every month plus an extra amount every month on the past due amount.  
Councilor O'Grady questioned if there was an ordinance stating when services would be disconnected for non payment. 

City Recorder Valerie Russell was unsure if there was anything in the water ordinance that was adopted in 1916. Valerie suggested that a new policy be drafted to establish guidelines for past due accounts. There is an existing resolution stating if the bill is not paid by the 25th of the month then a $10.00 late fee will be charged.

Equipment Repairs & Maintenance 

Mayor Brown addressed repairs and maintenance of the equipment. He explained that there was an issue with the backhoe that required repair by a Caterpillar technician.  The problem was caused by lack of service. The backhoe also will not engage into 4-wheel drive which will require repair also. Josh will be keeping good maintenance records for all of the equipment and do preventive maintenance. Service manuals are needed but they are very expensive, Josh is looking for used manuals on the internet. A 55 gallon drum of
oil was purchased, which saved the City over $8.00 per gallon. He also stated that the shop is need of tools, but for now he is letting Josh use his personal tools.  
Agenda Item No. 6 - Consent Agenda
Councilor O'Grady made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 7 - City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

Government Ethics Commission

City Recorder Valerie Russell reminded the Council that Council Meetings are a public meeting and everything that is said or done is a public record which can be accessed by the public at all times. The Council is exposed to confidential information at times and that information must stay confidential.
The Government Ethics Commission will be sending the City Officials a Annual Verified Statement of Economic Interest in the mail. The Government Ethics Commission is looking for conflicts of interest. It is a requirement to complete the form and return it to them by April 15th. If you do not return the form they will contact you and you can be fined up to $5,000. Valerie advised the Council that if they did not receive a form within a few weeks to let her know so she can contact the Ethics Commission. The new Council members were provided with a sample statement.


Government Ethics Training 
There will be a Government Ethics training in North Powder March 30th at 6:00 pm. The training will be free of charge. Normally the City cannot afford to send the entire Council to the trainings so this is a good opportunity and Valerie encouraged everyone to attend.

Budget Committee

The Budget Committee is in need of volunteers. The Budget Committee consists of six members plus all the Council members. The Budget Committee members are appointed for a three year term. There are four vacant positions on the budget committee.

Sewer Pump Issues
In regard to the issue with the sewer pump failure and the possibility of getting a third party opinion from an outside engineering firm. Only one firm that was contacted to provide an estimate actually gave the City an estimate. Harms Engineering provided an estimate in the amount of $7,000. Mayor Brown is going to contact Anderson Perry Engineering and meet with Brett Moore to make another attempt to see if they would be willing to help the City recoup some of the money.

JUB Invoice Sewer Pump Issues
Valerie explained to the Council that JUB spent many hours helping the City with the sewer pump issues, troubleshooting, researching and documenting what caused the pumps to fail. They also helped determine what kind of pumps would work in the existing wet well and arranged the purchase and installation of the new pumps. JUB never billed the City for their time until they compiled the information to take to the Attorney to review for possible legal action. John Garlitz had stated not to pay the bill at that time and hopefully the City would get some compensation from the prior Engineering firm for the improperly designed system components. The City owes JUB Engineers $7,260.12 for troubleshooting the issue and needs to be paid regardless if the City ever receives any compensation from the prior Engineering firm. 

Community Yard Sale
The Community Yard Sale will be held May 2, 2015 and will be routinely scheduled for the first Saturday in May. 


Department of Corrections Agreement Renewal
The City has an agreement with the Department of Corrections for the City to use the work crews if necessary. The agreement will expire February 28, 2015 and an amendment extending the agreement until February 28, 2017 needs to be approved.
To hire a work crew it would cost $540.00 for a six to ten man work crew for eight hours.

Councilor Adcock made a motion to accept the Amendment to the Department of Corrections Agreement. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 


Community Income Survey
Valerie submitted a letter of request to the IFA to conduct a Community Income Survey which was approved. The next step was to develop a methodology which Nick from JUB has been drafting. Becky Baxter from the IFA discovered that JUB was helping the City with the methodology and she stated that JUB could not help the City with the Methodology because it  could be a conflict of interest. Valerie and JUB both stated in the email correspondence that JUB would not be conducting the survey, just draft the methodology. After much debate on the subject City Attorney Dan Van Thiel was contacted with the information. The Attorney sent a letter to  Becky Baxter stating that it was not a conflict of interest. Becky Baxter's response was that she thought they were going to be helping with the actual survey not just the methodology, so it would be okay for JUB to help us with the methodology.
Recently Valerie was contacted by the press concerning the Community Income Survey and the eligibility for grants. Three separate articles were published by the Baker City Herald and the Bend Bulletin concerning Haines and the Community Income Survey. The Bend Bulletin's headline read "Haines should not have to pay for government's problem." The City has received a lot of notoriety concerning this matter, Cathleen Cathy from Senator Wyden office also contacted the City and stated that the newspaper articles were very beneficial for all the small towns that became ineligible after the governments last survey.
Becky Baxter stated that when the City conducts the survey or has public meetings concerning the survey the City is not allowed to disclosed the reason for conducting the survey or to mention Community Development Block Grants.
Public Works

Sewer Farm

Public Works Josh Proebstel presented the Council with a Cost Analysis of Operation for the Haines Sewer Farm for 2014. Josh explained the Cost Analysis to the Council which illustrated that the sewer farm had a loss of $-892.56 last year. Josh also stated that he had a soil analysis conducted by Western Laboratory's. The soil is low on organics, ammonia and sulfur, but the primary reason for the problems on the farm is a lack of water. Josh stated that Adam Kerns and Perry Lowe are helping the City with the irrigation problems. The pressure regulators are being tested at this time. John Garlitz feels that the pump is not sufficient and stated that it was oversight in the design by the previous Engineering firm. A self cleaning screen on the intake to protect the components of the system is a top priority and would cost around $1,200. The GPS end gun operation is going to be changed to a center ring switch which will be free of charge. The pump control panel and the pivot control will be simplified. The pivot controls can be simplified free of charge, but the pump control panel could be an expense to the City. A different type of nozzle is also being considered. The cost of the first steps of the troubleshooting will be minimal and should determine if a variable speed pump is needed.

Gravel
Josh explained to the Council that the City can purchase gravel from Baker County at an incredible savings. Last year the City purchased 203 tons of gravel for $2,500 and the City can purchase 681 tons for the same amount of money from the County. The County will deliver the gravel to Haines in 20 yard belly dumps and dump directly on the Streets. Josh provided the Council with a map indicating where he proposed to place the gravel plus have 100 yards stockpiled for future use. 

Landfill
Josh also placed some gravel at the Landfill to help with access. Recently the Landfill has been closed due to extremely muddy conditions.
Discussion followed concerning placing some kind of sign on Front Street indicating whether the Landfill is open or closed.

Agenda Item No. 8 - Administrative Matters

Sewer Farm Lease
Mayor Brown explained  that the Council needed to negotiate the Sewer Farm Lease for 2015. He recommended to the Council that the City give the sewer farm lessee Jim Aldrich one year's lease at no charge taking into consideration the problems that the City has had with the irrigation of the farm. The lessee would still be responsible for the cost of the electricity.
Discussion followed concerning the lease and the electrical cost including the excess of electrical cost from 2014 of $193.10. The Council considered the fact that a lot of the time Jim was not able to irrigate the farm. 
Councilor O'Grady made a motion to lease the sewer farm to Jim Aldrich at no cost for the year 2015, lessee to pay electric costs, City to forgive the excess electric cost from 2014 of $193.10. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.


2015 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Agreement
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the City was awarded a 2015 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant in the amount of $50,000 for the Cole Street Resurfacing Project which will address a Secondary Access/Alternate Emergency Route. The Council needs to approve the agreement. ODOT will send the City $25,000 after the agreement is approved to begin the project. When the project is complete they will reimburse the City the other $25,000. The City has two years to complete the project.
Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to approve the 2015 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Agreement. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 9 - Public Comments
There were no public comments.

Meeting adjourned at  8:22 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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